

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Chinese President Xi Jinping first laid out a new vision for Asian regional architecture in a 2014 speech to the Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building Measures in Asia (CICA), a pan-Asian multilateral security organization. Xi argued, "it is for the people of Asia to run the affairs of Asia, solve the problems of Asia, and uphold the security of Asia."<sup>1</sup> Xi's speech was the first signal of Beijing's more focused effort to alter the institutional scaffolding, or the security architecture, supporting the Asia-Pacific regional order. To achieve this goal, China is seeking to contest the "network power" that has enabled American leadership in the Asia-Pacific.<sup>2</sup>

This paper explores China's bid to contest this network power by reorienting the Asia-Pacific security architecture. It argues that, in a sense, China is taking a page from America's own playbook: It is seeking to build a multilayered network of security institutions, partnerships, and cooperative activities that enhance its regional influence.

China's ambitions are to establish a security architecture that is more exclusively "Asian," free of alliances, more attendant to its domestic security concerns, less liberal, and solidly rooted in Chinese economic power. These ambitions are not new, but under Xi, China is more actively focused on how to operationalize and institutionalize its vision.

China's strategy to shape a new regional security network is nascent and has yielded mixed results thus far. This paper suggests Beijing faces a series of obstacles that stand in the way of its aims, including its

inability to convince Asian partners that China can be a fair and trustworthy security guarantor, the institutional resilience of existing structures such as U.S. alliances and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), and the backlash against China's aggressive territorial ambitions. Nonetheless, Beijing is creating alternatives - security partnerships, institutions, and principles - that are generating a stronger sense of Asian integration, and that have particular appeal for authoritarian leaders less aligned with a liberal system. Additionally, China is increasingly spreading new tools and practices - selling conventional arms and dualuse technologies, as well as enhancing its focus on training and exercises to support these tools - that have the potential to reorient regional institutions and standards over time.

While the United States remains the security partner of choice for many Asia-Pacific countries, U.S. policymakers cannot afford to rest on the laurels of the network power the United States built during the 20th century. As Beijing works to cultivate an alternative security network, U.S. policymakers will need to reassess the necessary institutional investments the United States should make to preserve its interests. These include modernizing U.S. alliances, enhancing support for open and transparent domestic governance, reinvesting in Asian institutions, and refocusing on public diplomacy.

## INTRODUCTION: ASIA'S REGIONAL SECURITY ARCHITECTURE AND WHY IT MATTERS

For China to realize its dream of national rejuvenation, it first needs to acquire identification and support from other Asian countries and to tie the dream of the Chinese people with those of the Asian nations.

- Liu Zhenmin, vice foreign minister of the People's  $$\rm Republic$  of China, June 2014^3\$

Although Asia's "regional security architecture" is a frequent topic of analysis among academics and policy experts, it is a subject matter that can seem byzantine from the outside. What, one might ask, is a security architecture, and why does it matter in the broader debate about U.S.-China competition?

# "

### Put simply, security architectures are the institutional scaffolding that states use to maintain regional order.

A regional security architecture consists of institutional mechanisms that nations use to manage common security concerns, resolve disputes, and establish shared norms and practices.<sup>4</sup> This can include highly institutionalized organizations such as the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), less institutionalized forums such as the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue between Australia, India, Japan, and the United States, or bilateral partnerships. Put simply, security architectures are the institutional scaffolding that states use to maintain regional order. Establishing a central position within a security architecture offers a state "network power," which can provide a disproportionate degree of influence within the regional order that may exceed a state's material capabilities.5

The United States has traditionally enjoyed significant network power within Asia's security architecture. One of the main sources of this network power is the system of U.S. treaty alliances that served as the early foundation for Asia's postwar security architecture. As Asia's security architecture has become more multilateral in the post-Cold War years, U.S. alliances have offered continued advantages as anchor points for a system of "networked" multilateral security relationships.<sup>6</sup> This network power has afforded the United States unique advantages in shaping the rules and principles of Asia's security order over the past 70 years.

Beijing has long chafed at this reality and, under Xi, appears both more determined and confident that the moment is right to shift the status quo. Chinese leaders view the present moment as one of unique opportunity, in which conditions are ripe for China to consolidate its growing national power and achieve the "China dream of national rejuvenation."<sup>7</sup> They have been equally clear that achieving China's goals will require improving the external environment along its periphery, making it more supportive of Beijing's preferred principles and accepting of its "core interests."<sup>8</sup>

To achieve these goals, China has put a new premium on reorienting Asia's security architecture. In a sense, China is taking a page from America's own playbook: It is seeking to build a multilayered network of security institutions, partnerships, and cooperative activities that enhance its regional influence. This paper argues that China's ambition for the composition of this architecture, its priorities, and the principles upon which it would operate, differ in important ways from the status quo. China is reorienting existing institutions, and building new cooperation mechanisms, in a bid to create a regional network that is more exclusively "Asian," free of alliances, more attendant to its domestic security concerns, less liberal, and solidly rooted in Chinese economic power.

This paper provides only a preliminary effort to detail China's nascent strategy to reorient Asia's security architecture, but it seeks to provide insights on several key questions. What are China's ambitions in building an alternative Asian security architecture and how is it pursuing these objectives? What are the characteristics of China's preferred security architecture, and how do they differ in structure and function from the status quo? How is China leveraging alternative security institutions and relationships in practice, and what implications does this have for U.S. interests? As China becomes an increasingly influential military power on the global stage, the question of its influence over regional security governance is an important one. Better understanding China's attempt to establish an alternative Asian security architecture can provide lessons about how China may build influence not only in Asia, but also how it may establish regional security networks elsewhere in the world.

## XI JINPING AND A NEW ASIAN SECURITY CONCEPT

Xi Jinping first publicly outlined his call to reform Asia's security order in a 2014 speech to the CICA, encouraging Asian countries to "innovate our security concept, establish a new regional security cooperation architecture, and jointly build a road for security of Asia."<sup>9</sup> Xi's proposal for a "new security concept" and a "new regional security architecture" have emerged as prominent themes in official Chinese speeches in recent years, including at high-profile international venues such as the Boao Forum for Asia, the Xiangshan Forum, and the Munich Security Conference.<sup>10</sup> These ideas also feature in recent Chinese strategic documents such as China's 2015 Military Strategy, its 2017 white paper on Asia-Pacific security cooperation, and its 2019 defense white paper.<sup>11</sup>

Xi is not the first Chinese leader to advocate reforms to the Asian security order. Indeed, his "new" Asian security concept explicitly echoes ideas espoused by earlier leaders, including Zhou Enlai's "five principles of peaceful coexistence," Jiang Zemin's "new security concept," or Hu Jintao's call for a "Harmonious Asia."12 Nor is Xi the first Chinese leader to endorse the value of regional integration and multilateral security cooperation. Despite China's early suspicion of Asian regionalism, Beijing has emerged as a more active participant in Asian regional security institutions over the past 30 years. However, Xi is the first Chinese leader to prominently elevate a "new security architecture" as a central pillar of Chinese strategy, reflecting a new focus on reforming global institutions, and more specifically, the "global security governance system."13

Chinese officials describe Xi's new security concept as one that envisions a more "common, comprehensive, cooperative, and sustainable" regional cooperation framework.<sup>14</sup> While this phrase is relatively opaque, Chinese officials have expanded on its meaning in later speeches and in China's 2017 white paper on security cooperation, highlighting common themes that shed light on the contours of the "new" security architecture China is seeking.<sup>15</sup> Collectively, they suggest China is seeking a security architecture with five characteristics:

- First, China is seeking a security architecture in which the United States and other countries China deems "external" to the region play a limited role;
- Second, China is seeking a security architecture that explicitly rejects treaty alliances as a legitimate organizing structure;
- Third, China is seeking a security architecture more closely integrated with the Asian economic order;
- Fourth, China is seeking a security architecture that is reoriented around activities that better address its domestic security concerns; and,
- Finally, China is seeking a security architecture that is more accommodating of Chinese Communist Party (CCP) ideology and principles.

These are not necessarily new ambitions and reflect long-standing complaints China has issued over the years about Asia's existing security order. But Xi's call for a "new security architecture" reflects a growing focus on operationalizing and institutionalizing China's preferences. As Xi argued in 2014, China is not simply advocating a new security concept, it "also works to put such a security concept into practice."<sup>16</sup> The following section details some of the steps China is taking to reform Asia's security architecture and the challenges and successes Beijing has encountered.

# FIVE CHARACTERISTICS OF A NEW ASIAN SECURITY ARCHITECTURE

This section outlines five characteristics of China's preferred security architecture and the steps it is taking to alter existing institutions, norms, and practices to support this vision. It suggests that much like China's broader approach to reforming global governance, China's strategy is one of selective contestation. Rather than seeking to upend the existing security architecture, China is trying to transform it. It is attempting to weaken institutional mechanisms the CCP deems inimical to its interests, adapt the norms and practices upon which regional institutions operate, and build alternative institutions more malleable to Chinese influence.

It also argues the results of this strategy have been decidedly mixed. China has weakened existing institutions and principles in some ways, but it has not eliminated them. Where it has had relatively greater success is in creating alternatives — security partnerships, institutions, and principles — that are generating a stronger sense of Asian integration, and that have particular appeal for authoritarian leaders less aligned with a liberal system. Additionally, China is spreading new tools and practices — selling conventional arms and dual-use technologies, as well as enhancing its focus on training and exercises to support these tools — that have the potential to reorient regional institutions and standards over time.

#### A more "Asian" architecture: Building Chinacentric cooperation mechanisms

Xi's 2014 CICA speech made clear that one of China's principal aims for a new security architecture is to dilute and minimize America's role. To do so, China is enhancing a suite of parallel institutions in which the United States is not present.

Chinese leaders have long objected to America's security influence, but the pointedness of Xi's 2014 remarks caught observers by surprise, leading both American and Chinese experts to debate whether he had genuinely intended to signal a more intentional effort to limit America's role in the region.<sup>17</sup> While Xi's rhetoric couches this ambition in terms of "Asian" unity, CCP commentary acknowledges more explicitly that what underlies the "Asia for Asians" language is a belief that China should advance its leading role in Asia at the expense of the United States.<sup>18</sup> China's shifting rhetoric supports a broader pattern. Viewed alongside China's overt attempts to delegitimize American international leadership, and investments in military capabilities aimed at eroding the credibility of U.S. security guarantees, recent trends all suggest Beijing has decided the moment is right to more forcefully reduce America's influence over the Asian periphery.<sup>19</sup>

One of the ways in which China is pursuing this goal is by strengthening an alternative set of "Asian" institutions in which the United States does not play a role. These include the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO) and the CICA, as well as two ASEAN-based mechanisms: the ASEAN+3 dialogue (ASEAN, China, Japan, South Korea) and the ASEAN-China (10+1) dialogue channel. China's interest in "Asia-only" mechanisms predates Xi, but over the past few years, China has invested more heavily in strengthening existing institutions and building smaller, exclusive coordination mechanisms with select Asian partners.

#### FIGURE 1: U.S. AND PRC PARTICIPATION IN SELECT ASIAN SECURITY FORUMS

#### China-only

ASEAN+PRC Dialogues ASEAN+3 Dialogues (China, Japan, South Korea) Japan-China-South Korea Trilateral Lancang Mekong Cooperation Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO) Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building Measures in Asia (CICA)

#### China & U.S.

ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF) East Asia Summit (EAS) ASEAN Defense Ministers Meeting Plus (ADMM+) Expanded ASEAN Maritime Forum Western Pacific Naval Symposium

#### U.S.-only

ASEAN+U.S. Dialogues U.S.-Japan-Australia Trilateral Security Dialogue U.S.-Japan-South Korea Trilateral Quadrilateral Security Dialogue Five Eyes

Кеу		
ASEAN:	Brunei, Cambodia, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand, Vietnam	
ADMM +/East Asia Summit (EAS):	ASEAN, Australia, China, India, Japan, New Zealand, South Korea, the United States, Russia	
ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF):	EAS countries, Bangladesh, Canada, North Korea, European Union, Mongolia, Pakistan, Papua New Guinea, Sri Lanka, Timor–Leste	
Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building Measures in Asia (CICA):	Afghanistan, Azerbaijan, Bahrain, Bangladesh, Cambodia, China, Egypt, India, Iran, Iraq, Israel, Jordan, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Mongolia, Pakistan, Palestine, Qatar, Russia, South Korea, Sri Lanka, Tajikistan, Thailand, Turkey, United Arab Emirates, Uzbekistan, Vietnam	
Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO):	China, India, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Russia, Pakistan, Tajikistan, Uzbekistan	

Overthe pasts everal years, Beijing has worked to steadily enhance both the institutional capacity and scope of its preferred Asian cooperation mechanisms, which Chinese officials and experts often point to as models for Beijing's "new form of international relations."20 In contrast to the East Asia Summit (EAS), which retains a relatively informal structure, all of these Asia-centric institutions now include head of state and Cabinet-level dialogue channels, in addition to an array of senior official meetings and expert-level working groups. The ASEAN-China dialogue mechanism has expanded to include 10 different ministerial engagement channels that facilitate coordinated policy initiatives on topics ranging from foreign policy to education and health as well as telecommunications.<sup>21</sup> Similarly, the SCO now includes eight annual ministerial-level mechanisms and a standing counterterrorism body.<sup>22</sup>

China has played a key role in expanding the capacity and writ of these organizations, providing financial support for institutional secretariats and frequently leveraging its chairmanship or host years to build new dialogue channels or incorporate new members into the organizations.<sup>23</sup> China used its 2018 presidency of the SCO, for example, to develop a new threeyear SCO counterterrorism cooperation plan, a new SCO "People's Forum," and 10 different cooperation agreements that accompanied the 2018 Qingdao Summit.<sup>24</sup> Beyond enhancing the institutional capacity of individual institutions, China is also attempting to more closely link these organizations to each other, encouraging closer ties and practical cooperation agreements between regional secretariats.<sup>25</sup>

Even as China has worked to strengthen Asian institutions, it has shown an increasing interest in minilateral coordination, mirroring a regional trend toward narrower multilateral mechanisms. The Lancang Mekong Cooperation (LMC) is the most institutionalized of these mini-lateral mechanisms. Since its inception in 2015, it has expanded rapidly, to include leaderslevel, foreign minister, and senior officials meetings, as well as a formal secretariat, which is hosted in Beijing. More recently, China has developed more informal mini-lateral structures as well, such as a People's Liberation Army-led Quadrilateral Cooperation and Coordination Mechanism with Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Tajikistan; a new China-Russia-Iran naval exercise; and a new quadrilateral mechanism it has proposed with Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Nepal.<sup>26</sup>

China's institutional entrepreneurialism under Xi is readily apparent, but one could reasonably question whether this flurry of institution building has moved Beijing any closer to its goals. There are certainly reasons to be skeptical. Institutions such as the SCO and the CICA have expanded in scope and membership in recent years, but their influence on broader geopolitical affairs in the region remains rather limited. In addition, while China's institution building has altered the shape of Asian security networks, creating a more fractured and contested architecture, it has not tempered America's security presence in Asia. If anything, U.S. regional security mechanisms have deepened over the past several years. The United States and allies such as Japan and Australia have established new agreements to strengthen their combined capabilities and force posture, and pursue co-development of new technologies.<sup>27</sup> Mini-lateral mechanisms such as the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue have not only strengthened, but also expanded to include informal coordination with additional partners.<sup>28</sup>

However, China's institutional investments are significant on two fronts. First, although these institutions remain admittedly limited in their ability to shape major geopolitical developments, and China has difficult political relations with some member states, Beijing has used them to challenge select aspects of the status quo. The SCO has developed a Convention on Combating Terrorism, Separatism and Extremism and a draft International Code of Conduct for Information Security, which support China's principles on internet sovereignty and countering ethnic separatism.<sup>29</sup> Similarly, these institutions can help China generate a stronger sense of Asian policy alignment. The proliferation of lower-level bureaucratic channels, and the new linkages between organizations such as ASEAN, the CICA, the SCO, and the LMC, all create a steady workstream that can continue below the fray of major political challenges, playing an important role in thickening routine diplomatic ties between China and its neighbors.30

6

Equally important, China leverages these organizations to offset international criticism and mitigate the impact of deteriorating ties with the United States. For example, during the early months of the current COVID-19 crisis, China engaged in virtual foreign ministers' meetings with ASEAN, the ASEAN+3, the LMC, as well as the SCO.<sup>31</sup> These summits provided valuable messaging opportunities for Beijing, allowing it to push back on growing criticisms of the CCP's management of the outbreak and highlight a more positive narrative of Asian regional solidarity.<sup>32</sup> The emergency China-ASEAN foreign ministers' meeting in February 2020 included visuals of Chinese and ASEAN ministers linking arms, chanting "Stay strong, Wuhan! Stay strong, China! Stay strong, ASEAN!"33 More substantively, these summits also offered Beijing an opportunity to propose concrete initiatives to offset growing pressure from the United States and its allies. With talk of U.S.-China economic de-coupling accelerating in Washington, China used these virtual forums to push stronger intra-Asian coordination, new "green lane" travel corridors, health and vaccine cooperation, and closer integration of Asian supply chains and national industries.34

# A "non-alliance" architecture: Beijing's Asian partnership strategy

Closely related to China's desire to limit U.S. influence is its pursuit of an alternative security architecture free of treaty alliances, which Xi has pointedly argued are "disadvantageous to the common security of the region."<sup>35</sup> To counter these concerns, China is pursuing a "non-alliance" security architecture grounded in what Xi has called a new "Asian security partnership program."<sup>36</sup>

Xi has lauded China as "the first country to make partnership-building a principle guiding state-to-state relations," portraying China's approach as a more "inclusive" and "cooperative" form of collective security that does not advantage "one or some countries, leaving the rest insecure."<sup>37</sup> China's emerging security partnerships vary significantly in scope and depth, but recent trends point to a focused partnership-building effort.<sup>38</sup>

Russia occupies a unique position in China's regional security network. Chinese leaders now refer to the partnership as "a strategic relationship of the highest level and with the most substantive contents in China's foreign relations."<sup>39</sup> As other experts have noted, there are numerous strategic differences that hamper a deeper alignment between Moscow and Beijing.40 Nonetheless, as recent analysis by the Center for a New American Security highlights, the two countries have forged an increasingly substantive partnership in recent years.<sup>41</sup> Russia and China are closely aligned in their commitment to promote alternative international norms on issues such as internet sovereignty, and in 2015 the two countries signed a new agreement on "cooperation in ensuring international information security."42 They have increased the complexity of their military activities, engaging in joint strategic bomber patrols over the East China Sea and naval exercises in the South China Sea, and conducting a new trilateral naval exercise with Iran in the Gulf of Oman.43 And on the technological front, growing China-Russia cooperation has the potential, Elsa Kania and Sam Bendett have argued, to undermine U.S. attempts to constrain their development of dual-use technologies.44

Beyond China's partnership with other "major powers" such as Russia, China has re-energized its periphery diplomacy strategy under Xi, working to build a stronger partnership network in China's near-abroad, particularly in both Southeast and Central Asia.<sup>45</sup> Under Xi's leadership, China has upgraded the status of almost all of its strategic partnership agreements in Southeast Asia and Central Asia, most of whom now enjoy the highest status in China's partnership lexicon: a Comprehensive Cooperative Partnership.<sup>46</sup> These partnership upgrades are often timed to coincide with leaders-level visits or important anniversaries and accompanied by action plans, work plans, and additional agreements that expand bilateral ties into new areas.<sup>47</sup>

#### FIGURE 2: CHINA'S RECENT PARTNERSHIP UPGRADES IN SOUTHEAST AND CENTRAL ASIA

Country	Name of partnership	Date of upgrade
Southeast Asia		
Brunei	Strategic Cooperative Partnership	November 2018
Cambodia	Comprehensive Strategic Cooperative Partnership	December 2010
Indonesia	Comprehensive Strategic Partnership	October 2013
Laos	Comprehensive Strategic Cooperative Partnership	September 2009
Malaysia	Comprehensive Strategic Partnership	October 2013
Myanmar	Comprehensive Strategic Cooperative Partnership	December 2013
Philippines	Comprehensive Strategic Cooperative Partnership	November 2018
Singapore	All Round Cooperative Partnership Progressing with the Times	November 2015
Thailand	Comprehensive Strategic Cooperative Partnership	April 2012
Vietnam	Comprehensive Strategic Cooperative Partnership	October 2013
Central Asia		
Kazakhstan	Permanent Comprehensive Strategic Partnership	September 2019
Kyrgyzstan	Comprehensive Strategic Partnership	June 2018
Pakistan	All-weather Strategic Cooperative Partnership	April 2015
Tajikistan	Comprehensive Strategic Partnership	August 2017
Turkmenistan	Strategic Partnership	May 2014
Uzbekistan	Comprehensive Strategic Partnership	June 2016

**Note:** China has not formally outlined the hierarchy between its different partnership levels. In general, partnerships are described using three adjectives: cooperative, comprehensive, and strategic. As relationships are upgraded, they are re-named using different combinations of these three terms, beginning with a Cooperative Partnership and eventually moving up to a Comprehensive Strategic Cooperative Partnership, which appears to be the highest-level Chinese partnership. Select partners, including Singapore and Pakistan, have been given unique partnership monikers in an effort to highlight the unique nature of their relationship with China.

#### **GLOBAL CHINA** NETWORK POWER: CHINA'S EFFORT TO RESHAPE ASIA'S REGIONAL SECURITY ARCHITECTURE

A review of China's Asian partnership agreements shows an expanding array of cooperative security ties concluded over the past several years. In addition to upgrading its partnership agreements, China has secured defense cooperation agreements with the majority of its ASEAN partners under Xi's leadership, which include specific provisions for new defense industry cooperation, increased professional exchanges and military education, expanded joint training and exercises, and, reportedly, military access arrangements.<sup>48</sup> Similarly, China is steadily expanding its military sales and aid to regional partners. Recent analysis by the Center for Strategic and International Studies notes that China's arms sales to South and Southeast Asia nearly doubled from 2008-2018. with over 60% of its conventional arms sales going to three close partners: Pakistan, Bangladesh, and Myanmar.<sup>49</sup> Beyond conventional arms, China has widely distributed police and security technology across Southeast and Central Asia. Chinese companies have provided surveillance equipment, facial recognition technology, and even cyber and digital forensics training for regional law enforcement agencies, to partners ranging from Malaysia and Cambodia to Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan.<sup>50</sup>

# "

China's partnership strategy has not yielded uniform results. Although China is building new security ties with a wide range of partners, few have shown a willingness to align themselves too closely to Beijing.

China's partnership strategy has not yielded uniform results. Although China is building new security ties with a wide range of partners, few have shown a willingness to align themselves too closely to Beijing. Most Asian nations continue to employ a long-standing hedging strategy that balances between China, the United States, and other regional powers. Singapore signed a new military access agreement with the United States in October 2019, only months after agreeing to an enhanced Agreement on Defence Exchanges and Security Cooperation with China.<sup>51</sup> Thailand's balancing approach was even more explicit — it agreed

to expand defense cooperation with China on the same day that it signed a new joint vision statement for the U.S.-Thailand alliance in November 2019.<sup>52</sup> Countries are also building stronger intra-Asian security ties, such as a new defense agreement signed between Japan and the Philippines signed in 2016 and a recent India-Australia military logistics agreement.<sup>53</sup> Moreover, China's escalating provocations along its disputed maritime and territorial borders have further deepened regional skepticism about security cooperation with Beijing.<sup>54</sup> In one notable recent development, concern about China's behavior in the South China Sea prompted the Rodrigo Duterte administration in the Philippines to reverse course on revoking its Visiting Forces Agreement with the United States.<sup>55</sup>

Yet China's partnership strategy has made progress on two fronts. First, Beijing has succeeded in weakening aspects of the U.S. alliance network, especially in Southeast Asia. In Thailand, China has emerged as one of the Thai military's largest weapons suppliers and closest exercise partners. Thailand has made sizable defense purchases from Beijing, agreeing to a US\$1 billion deal to purchase Chinese submarines the largest defense deal in its history - though notably, public backlash has now delayed implementation of the agreement.<sup>56</sup> Should the deal proceed, it will be significant not only for the assets being purchased, but also because of the follow on effects, which include Chinese military training for Thai submarine crews and Chinese assistance in building new facilities at the Sattahip naval base, a frequent port of call for the U.S. Navy.57

Second, with a small group of close partners – Russia, Cambodia, and Pakistan, in particular – China has developed deep ties that could have a meaningful impact on regional security. Russia is now working with China to build a ballistic missile early warning defense system and recent reports suggest they may be collaborating on the development of a non-nuclear submarine as well.<sup>58</sup> Both of these developments could shore up weaknesses in China's military capabilities. China's reported basing agreements in Cambodia would help extend Chinese power projection capabilities and improve its ability to coerce Southeast Asian countries such as Vietnam.<sup>59</sup> Meanwhile, the recent conclusion of an agreement between Pakistan and the Chinese Satellite Navigation Office will make it the first country to use China's BeiDou satellite system for civil and military purposes, potentially reducing the reliance of both militaries on U.S. satellites in the event of a conflict.<sup>60</sup> If, and as, China expands these types of military arrangements in the future, they could further exacerbate regional perceptions of vulnerability to Beijing and undermine the credibility of U.S. assurances to allies and partners.

#### A more integrated security and economic architecture: Linking Asian security to the Belt and Road

In addition to its pursuit of new "Asian" institutions and partnerships, China is seeking a security architecture that is more closely integrated with Asia's economic order. China is leveraging the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) to pursue this aim.

Chinese officials repeatedly advocate a more "sustainable" approach to security, and China's 2017 white paper describes the need to "synchronize [the] progress of regional economic and security cooperation."<sup>61</sup> Much like China's perspective on U.S. alliances, these goals are not new. They support a deeply embedded CCP view that economic development is the key to quelling instability and maintaining political strength. Xi and other officials have described economic development as the "master key" to regional security problems, reflecting a belief that economic integration will help mitigate against the risk of instability along China's periphery.<sup>62</sup>

Under Xi, China has found a more successful vehicle to operationalize its vision of a closely integrated security and economic architecture: the BRI. Chinese officials have denounced the idea that the BRI is anything more than an "economic cooperation initiative," but in practice, it is increasingly blurring the lines between Asian economic and security interests.<sup>63</sup>

On the one hand, China is using regional security mechanisms to strengthen the BRI. China's 2015 vision statement on "Jointly Building Silk Road Economic Belt and 21st Century Maritime Silk Road" advocates leveraging organizations such as the SCO and the CICA to generate stronger regional support; building stronger ties between SCO member states and the BRI was a key priority for the SCO's 2018

Qingdao Summit.<sup>64</sup> Similarly, China is building business councils and commercial diplomacy opportunities into regional security mechanisms, further enhancing their linkages to the BRI. The 2018 Xiangshan Forum included remarks on cyberwarfare and artificial intelligence from the vice-director general of China North Industries Group Corporation (NORINCO) - a leading Chinese defense company with numerous BRI projects - as well as treating forum participants to tours of NORINCO factories as part of the forum's events.65 Along similar lines, in the wake of the COVID-19 crisis, the SCO secretariat (hosted in Beijing) convened a joint conference with Alibaba designed to showcase Alibaba's humanitarian assistance to the "SCO family" and to encourage closer information and communications technology cooperation among member states.66

While some of China's institutional engagement may at times appear as flash over substance, the more significant implication of the BRI for Asian security may be the ways in which it is spreading dual-use technologies and tools that could align regional commercial and security interests more closely with Beijing. Through China's "Digital Silk Road," Beijing is building the backbone of much of the digital infrastructure across Central and Southeast Asia. Chinese technology companies have netted deals for smart city infrastructure, 5G networks, or satellite coverage with every ASEAN and SCO member state (with the exception of India).<sup>67</sup> Of note, this digital cooperation directly links China's Digital Silk Road to regional organizations as well. Meiya Pico, a leading Chinese technology company whose digital forensics tools have elicited U.S. concerns. has provided technological support for the SCO's anti-cyberterror exercises and cyber security training for the ASEAN secretariat.68

The ultimate impact of the BRI on Asia's security architecture is not yet clear. On the one hand, the initiative has myriad weaknesses that have become more readily apparent to China's neighbors. Concerns over China's intentions, the potential for a loss of sovereignty, and fears about unsustainable debt have generated fierce domestic debates in some countries, prompting partners including Myanmar, Pakistan, and Malaysia, to reconsider key agreements.<sup>69</sup>

At the same time, China has shown an ability to adapt in the face of a growing BRI backlash.70 And while countries may be more skeptical of China's intentions, few are likely to walk away from the initiative entirely given the overwhelming infrastructure gaps in the region. Although the BRI's primary appeal in the region is economic, this does not mean the initiative could not have a profound impact on Asia's security architecture. The BRI is expanding China's influence over critical infrastructure, digital technology, and space and cyber assets across the region. This has the potential to change regional incentive structures, creating stronger motivations for countries to align with the practices and standards advocated by Chinese companies and suppliers. Moreover, as the BRI reshapes China's overseas economic interests, it is reshaping its global security interests as well, creating new imperatives to better protect China's overseas investments.<sup>71</sup> This will inevitably influence China's regional security activities, and there are already indications China is establishing new security cooperation mechanisms explicitly focused on better securing the BRI. This includes a new international security forum in Lianyungang that brings together regional law enforcement officials to discuss security cooperation along BRI trade routes.72

# A "non-traditional" architecture: Re-orienting security cooperation along China's periphery

China's fourth priority is to build a security architecture that is more attendant to its domestic security concerns, reorienting regional security cooperation away from traditional military affairs and toward an emphasis on "non-traditional" security. To do so, it is focused on building agreements and activities that reshape the "permissible" security activities along its periphery, both weakening security cooperation with "external" powers and building new "non-traditional" cooperation mechanisms and activities.

As noted above, Chinese leaders have elevated the importance of solidifying a more favorable external environment along China's periphery in recent years, a goal that is intimately tied to China's own sovereignty goals. As one Chinese scholar articulated, Asia is the "main theater where China preserves national security, defends its sovereign unity and territorial integrity, and... the frontline and outpost for China's defense against enemy incursions."<sup>73</sup> China's focus

on re-orienting regional security activities toward "nontraditional" issues such as terrorism and transnational crime, while consistent with an Asia-wide interest in these issues, also directly speaks to Beijing's domestic security concerns. Chinese officials have long been wary of the potential for other countries to exploit multilateral mechanisms to erode China's sovereignty.74 Shifting away from sensitive issues enhances Beijing's ability to prevent regional coalition-building that might undermine its position on territorial concerns. Beijing is also seeking to de-emphasize regional dialogues on issues that would exacerbate concerns about its expanding military capabilities and undermine its narrative that China's military will be used as a "force for global peace."75 Finally, while China portrays "nontraditional" security issues as transnational in nature, the "non-traditional" cooperation mechanisms it is building are often directly related to domestic security and activities that help China enhance control over its borders and Chinese citizens.

One tactic Beijing has used to reorient regional security cooperation is to pursue multilateral agreements - often depicted as confidence-building measures - that place limits on the types of military activities and engagements other Asian nations can pursue with outside partners. This is an approach China and Russia used successfully with the SCO in 2005, when the organization passed the 2005 Astana Declaration declaring member states should "set a deadline" regarding outside powers' use of member states' military installations.<sup>76</sup> Beijing has twice sought, without success, a similar agreement with ASEAN, pushing most recently in South China Sea Code of Conduct negotiations for a clause that would require unanimous consent from claimants for military exercises with external powers.77 Xi's 2014 CICA speech, which called for a "regional code of conduct," suggests this may be an approach China sees as having wider validity within Asia as well - essentially expanding Beijing's description of a "non-interference" principle over the decisions of other Asian nations.78

China's track record on these efforts is rather weak, as its neighbors have been understandably reluctant to offer Beijing a veto over their military decisions and partnerships. Where China has had relatively greater success is in establishing new "non-traditional" cooperation mechanisms. China's drive to build regional counterterrorism and law enforcement networks — motivated in large part by its desire to better control Uyghur Muslims — are especially notable. China's counterterrorism cooperation with neighboring states has been growing for the past two decades, but it has become better operationalized and more sophisticated under Xi.

China has developed wide-ranging law enforcement ties with SCO and ASEAN member states that now stretch down to the local level, including police training and memoranda of understanding between Beijing's Municipal Public Security Bureau and SCO capitals.79 In Afghanistan, Tajikistan, and along the Mekong River, China has established routine border patrol operations that include joint training and exercises and intelligence-sharing.<sup>80</sup> In Central Asia, in particular, regional counterterrorism exercises have not only become more complex but have also begun to incorporate "cyber-terrorism" as a new focus.81 China is also institutionalizing its cooperation through new training mechanisms that include a China-ASEAN Law Enforcement Academy, the Lancang-Mekong Integrated Law Enforcement and Security Cooperation Center, hosted in Kunming, and a China National Institute for SCO International Exchange and Judicial Cooperation that provides training for border security forces.82

China's emphasis on "non-traditional" security is not inherently problematic. Disaster relief, counterterrorism, maritime security, and similar issues are high priorities across the region. However, the alternative mechanisms and activities China is developing are concerning on two fronts. First, they are helping Beijing build a sheen of international legitimacy around domestic security activities that run counter to international norms. From its inception, the SCO has played a central role in validating China's domestic counterterrorism narrative, enshrining China's "three evils" concept in the Shanghai Convention on Combating Terrorism, Separatism, and Extremism, and in SCO joint statements and documents.83 Second, Beijing is leveraging some of these arrangements to extend its sovereign reach beyond its borders. The People's Armed Police, China's paramilitary force, now operates facilities in Tajikistan while the Ministry of Public Security participates in patrols along the Mekong.<sup>84</sup> Similarly, China uses

its regional law enforcement ties to facilitate easier tracking and extradition of Uyghur Muslims, leveraging shared criminal databases within organizations such as the SCO, and leaning on close partners including Thailand and Cambodia to repatriate Uyghur asylum seekers.<sup>85</sup>

# A less liberal architecture: Establishing new channels to build discourse power

Finally, China is seeking an architecture that is more accommodating of CCP ideology and rejects what it views as "Western" attempts to inculcate liberal values in Asian governance. China is focused on building new informal dialogue channels to combat this influence.

China's objections to the influence of liberal ideology are longstanding. Chinese leaders have consistently rejected the idea that "universal values" underpin the international system, instead advocating for greater "democracy in international relations" that accommodates alternative political systems and their policies.<sup>86</sup> Over the past several years, Chinese leaders have elevated the importance of pushing back against what they view as America's "discourse power" and strength in shaping international norms.<sup>87</sup> Chinese leaders have called for a stronger push to advance "modern Chinese values," "tell China's story," and promote uniquely "Asian" principles that could serve as the "foundation for comprehensive regional security governance."<sup>88</sup>

A key element of China's plan to build discourse power under Xi has been its focus on elevating informal dialogue mechanisms and public diplomacy channels.<sup>89</sup> The most high-profile aspect of this approach is a suite of large, international forums hosted by Beijing. These include: the Boao Forum for Asia; the Xiangshan Forum; the Belt and Road Summit; the World Peace Forum; the World Internet Conference; and the newly established Dialogue on Asian Civilizations. While nominally Track 1.5 in nature, the content of these forums is guided in a top-down manner by the Chinese government in order to provide China with an uncontested platform to advance its positions before a friendly international audience. This stands in stark contrast to the frosty reception Beijing's remarks often receive in settings such as the Shangri-La Dialogue. Beijing also uses these forums to strengthen and showcase its regional leadership, offering key partners high-profile speaking opportunities, as well as convening sideline multilateral engagements and activities. Both the China-ASEAN maritime security exercise and a new China-ASEAN defense think tank exchange were launched on the margins of the Xiangshan Forum in 2018.

China complements these high-profile venues with an array of Track II diplomacy channels and "think tank networks" it has paired with all of its priority regional institutions. These include mechanisms such as the Global Center for Mekong Studies, affiliated with the Lancang Mekong Cooperation; the Belt and Road Studies Network, affiliated with the BRI; the Network of ASEAN-China Think Tanks, affiliated with the ASEAN+1; and the SCO and CICA think tank forums. Long an arena dominated by the United States and other Western nations, think tank diplomacy has been accorded a new importance under Xi, who has explicitly tasked these think tanks with promoting "international exchanges and cooperation," serving as "consultants and assistants to the Party" and building an international consensus "to create a broader and more favorable environment for China's development."90 Think tank diplomacy augments China's focus on official security mechanisms both by creating a useful echo chamber through which China can further promote its policy initiatives, as well as by offering a bottom-up means of seeding new ideas into formal institutional channels.91

Despite China's significant investment in building alternative discourse channels, this aspect of China's architecture-shaping faces significant strategy obstacles. Beijing's public diplomacy has done little to shift high, and increasing, levels of regional concern about China's behavior and regional influence. In a recent poll of Southeast Asian elites by the ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, over 60% of respondents expressed "mistrust" of China, a statistic that is unlikely to be helped by an uptick in tensions around the South China Sea.92 In interviews with South and Southeast Asian officials, however, some suggested that China's consistent counter-narratives, while unconvincing on their own merits, serve a more limited purpose: de-legitimizing U.S. principles and priorities. As one Southeast Asian expert observed in an interview, Chinese officials and experts do not necessarily need to fully convince counterparts of their arguments; all they

have to do is "plant some doubt." This expert added, "It doesn't sway people entirely, but it does 'just enough' to pierce the U.S. arguments."<sup>93</sup> Moreover, China's use of informal dialogue channels aligns with broader CCP initiatives aimed at cultivating regional policy elites and influencers to advance China's narratives within their countries.<sup>94</sup>

### **POLICY IMPLICATIONS**

In responding to China's effort to contest Asia's security architecture, the United States should be careful to neither overestimate nor underestimate its impact. Beijing's strategy has had mixed results thus far and this paper suggests it faces four obstacles:

- Overcoming regional threat perceptions. The most significant obstacle Beijing faces in attempting to reorient Asia's security architecture is that China itself is a significant source of insecurity for many other Asian countries. Even for those countries who may not feel directly threatened by China, there are still pervasive doubts about whether it can be trusted as a fair and reliable security guarantor. While Beijing may be able to build cooperation around discrete non-traditional security issues, it will have an uphill battle establishing credibility if it cannot meaningfully address a wider range of security concerns, including territorial disputes. Even in places where China has successfully built new inroads - such as with the Duterte administration in the Philippines - the CCP's firmly nationalist positions have made it difficult for China to appear as a good faith actor with other Asian partners.95
- Regional hedging tendencies. China will face challenges in overcoming innate regional hedging tendencies that make it doubtful that other countries will closely align with Beijing. Strong non-alignment traditions in South and Southeast Asia make it more likely that many countries will continue to pursue a strategy of diversified security ties, balancing arms purchases, training, and exercises between a range of partners, including the United States, China, Japan, India, and Russia. This will create difficulties for Beijing in trying to consolidate a broader multilateral network of China-centric security partnerships.

- Institutional resilience and path dependence. China will have a difficult time overcoming the path dependence that is baked into Asian multilateralism. The two most enduring aspects of Asia's security architecture are U.S. alliances and ASEAN. While China has certainly weakened aspects of both institutions, neither the United States and its allies, nor ASEAN members states will easily walk away from them. China may be able to build new cooperation mechanisms, but it will likely have to settle for creating parallel structures rather than replacing existing institutions.
- Lack of soft power. China lacks soft power with its neighbors – something the CCP's focus on "discourse power" implicitly acknowledges. Beijing instead leans on its economic power to build influence. While this influence has worked to China's advantage in some ways, China's lack of soft power forces it to rely more explicitly on cooptation of political and economic elites or blunt economic coercion to achieve its aims, tactics that have repeatedly caused popular blowback and undermined its efforts to build trust with regional partners.

At the same time, U.S. policymakers would be wise not to dismiss the potential impact of China's networkbuilding efforts. This paper suggests China has made steady progress in three areas.

• Developing a core group of partners. China is beginning to build a small, but meaningful, group of security partners. China's ties to countries such as Russia, Pakistan, and Cambodia are becoming increasingly substantive. While these relationships are more transactional than U.S. alliances and not without ongoing friction, China is seeking to replicate many of the advantages the United States enjoys through its alliance relationships. As the United States and its allies in Asia and Europe seek to strengthen cooperation among like-minded democracies, it may produce further incentives for these countries to consolidate their security ties. If China expands and deepens its core partnerships with integrated capabilities, crisis coordination channels. mutual access arrangements, and complex exercises, they could begin to complicate American and allied military operations in the Asia-Pacific. Equally problematic, China is expanding the space for illiberalism in Asia by using military aid and economic assistance to prop up authoritarian leaders such as Cambodian Prime Minister Hun Sen, reducing the leverage other international players can bring to bear to incentivize good governance and domestic reforms.

- Building institutional investments. The unfortunate reality now facing U.S. policymakers is that over the past 20 years, and particularly over the past three years, China has often been more consistent than the United States in cultivating Asian multilateral institutions. While the United States has developed a range of focused dialogue mechanisms, such as the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue or the U.S.-Japan-South Korea trilateral dialogue, it has wavered in the degree of time and attention it has given to different multilateral venues across administrations. China, by contrast, has been relatively consistent in devoting both time and resources to institutionalize preferred venues such as the LMC and use them to build new multilateral agreements and activities. Even within Asian institutions in which China enjoys relatively less influence, such as the EAS, it has often engaged more consistently than the United States. The Chinese premier, for example, has attended every EAS leaders' meeting, while the United States has twice sent only a Cabinet-level official in the nine years it has formally participated.
- Leveraging the BRI. In spite of the BRI's flaws and shortcomings, China is expanding its strategic influence through this initiative, a reality that may have more meaningful security implications in the future. China's commercial influence, especially in the digital sphere, has the potential to create greater de facto alignment with Beijing on issues ranging from internet sovereignty to domestic security. Equally important, Beijing is offering training, exercises, and education to support the use of these tools, which could enhance its aim of fostering a stronger ecosystem of cooperative mechanisms centered around Beijing. As the BRI progresses, it is also likely to spur the creation of new bilateral access agreements, training, and multilateral security mechanisms, specifically centered around infrastructure security and border protection.96

# RECOMMENDATIONS AND CONCLUSION

The deteriorating relationship between Washington and Beijing is likely to accelerate competition over Asia's security architecture in the coming years. If current trends continue, regional security networks may become further fragmented, leading to what scholar Alice Ekman has described as a "blurred polarization."<sup>97</sup> U.S. policymakers will need to think carefully about the necessary institutional investments the United States should make to preserve its interests in this regional environment. These should include:

- Building more resilient alliances. The first step the United States should take to protect Asia's security architecture is to reinforce the source of its own network power: U.S. security alliances. This should include developing new combined highend training and exercises, integrated concepts of operation, and joint technologies to deter military coercion, especially as China and Russia solidify their bilateral partnership. While this work can be done bilaterally, the United States should push to integrate these issues into trilateral defense dialogues between the United States, Australia, Japan, and South Korea as much as possible. U.S. policymakers also need to look beyond defense cooperation in alliance relationships, building new coordination mechanisms that explore economic pressure points Beijing could exploit for security gain, and identifying targeted steps to establish more integrated and resilient alliance supply chain networks.
- Reinvesting in institution building. The United States and its allies need to refocus on Asian institution building, exploring new coordination groupings that will bring the right players to the table to respond to regional challenges. While the United States should continue to support ASEAN and bolster its political autonomy, it also needs to better operationalize emerging minilateral mechanisms that facilitate closer defense cooperation with key partners. The United States should consider strengthening new multilateral configurations such as a Quad-Plus or Five Eyes Plus mechanism, which can knit together both allies and close partners, as well as select

European partners. U.S. policymakers also need to refocus on supporting domestic governance as a priority agenda item in regional institutions, seeking opportunities to expand initiatives focused on anti-corruption and transparency within ASEAN dialogue channels in particular. Although reprioritizing domestic governance issues may have near-term tradeoffs and could create friction with partners such as Philippines President Rodrigo Duterte, it will be essential to building a more resilient architecture less vulnerable to illiberal influence.

- Offering better alternatives to Chinese tools. China is building influence most successfully in arenas where it offers needed investments or tools and regional partners lack credible alternatives. To their credit, U.S. policymakers have recognized this problem, but new "counter-BRI" initiatives, such as a trilateral U.S.-Japan-Australia infrastructure program, have been slow to build momentum. Multilateral programs have merit and should be strengthened, but U.S. policymakers should also focus on identifying areas where they can better leverage and enhance allies' unilateral strengths. For example, South Korea is an important defense supplier in Southeast Asia. It has provided light combat aircraft to the Philippines and advanced trainer jets to both Indonesia and Thailand, among other items. Japan, as my colleague Mireya Solís has noted, leads China in providing infrastructure finance in Southeast Asia.98 In cases like these and others, the United States should look for ways to help enhance its allies' competitiveness, recognizing that in some instances, they may be in a more credible position with regional partners such as Myanmar, for example - than the United States.
- Refocusing on public diplomacy. The United States should reinvest in public diplomacy and a commitment to advocating for the principles it cares about. The low-hanging fruit for U.S. policymakers is to reverse the current administration's lackluster participation in regional summits. But U.S. policymakers should also focus more directly on preventing China from creating uncontested spaces to advance its narrative and promote alternative principles. Rather than avoiding Chinese-led forums or

sending low-level representatives, the United States should start treating these forums as important counter-messaging opportunities. The Trump administration's decision to send Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense Chad Sbragia to the Xiangshan Forum in 2019 was a smart step in the right direction. U.S. policymakers should also coordinate more closely with like-minded partners, such as India and Vietnam, who participate in official forums and dialogues in which the United States is not present (i.e. SCO, CICA, ASEAN+1). As India's open dissent from some of China's positions in the SCO highlights, the presence of like-minded partners can be influential in preventing China from enjoying uncontested influence over the institutional agenda.

# "

While the United States remains the "security partner of choice" for many Asia-Pacific countries, U.S. policymakers cannot afford to rest on the laurels of the network power the United States built during the 20th century.

While the United States remains the "security partner of choice" for many Asia-Pacific countries, U.S. policymakers cannot afford to rest on the laurels of the network power the United States built during the 20th century. Beijing is working to slowly establish the institutional infrastructure necessary to expand its strategic influence and alter the regional security order. China is unlikely to succeed in consolidating a firm sphere of influence — largely because there are few Asian nations who would welcome such a development — but the United States will also no longer enjoy the relatively uncontested network power it has relied upon in the past. By refocusing on institutional innovation and the need to bolster Asian multilateralism, the United States can help preserve a more liberal security order in the Asia-Pacific region.

GLOBAL GOVERNANCE AND NORMS

16

# REFERENCES

1 Xi Jinping, "New Asian security concept for new progress in security cooperation," (speech, Shanghai, China, May 21, 2014), <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1159951.shtml</u>.

2 Victor D. Cha, *Powerplay: The Origins of the American Alliance System in Asia* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2016).

3 Liu Zhenmin, "Insisting on win-win cooperation and forging the Asian community of common destiny together," China Institute of International Studies, June 17, 2014, <u>http://www.ciis.org.cn/english/2014-06/17/</u> <u>content\_6987936.htm</u>.

4 An alternative definition is offered by Matteo Dian and Hugo Meijer, who define a security architecture as the "overarching security structure for a geographically defined area which facilitates the resolution of that region's policy concerns." Matteo Dian and Hugo Meijer, "Networking Hegemony: Alliance Dynamics in East Asia," *International Politics* 57, no.2 (April 2020): 131-149, <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s41311-019-00190-y</u>.

5 Victor D. Cha, Powerplay.

6 For a discussion of Asia's "networked" multilateralism, see Victor D. Cha, "Complex Patchworks: U.S. Alliances as Part of Asia's Regional Architecture," *Asia Policy*, no. 11 (January 2011): 27–50, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/24905025?seq=1</u>; Richard Fontaine, Patrick M. Cronin, Mira Rapp-Hooper, and Harry Krejsa, "Networking Asian security: an integrated approach to order in the Pacific," (Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, June 19, 2017), <u>https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/networking-asian-security;</u> Matteo Dian and Hugo Meijer, "Networking Hegemony."

7 "Assessment on U.S. Defense Implications of China's Expanding Global Access," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Defense, December 2018), <u>https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jan/14/2002079292/-1/-1/1/</u> EXPANDING-GLOBAL-ACCESSREPORT-FINAL.PDF.

8 Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese views and commentary on periphery diplomacy," *China Leadership Monitor* 44 (Stanford, CA: Hoover Institution, July 28, 2014), <u>https://www.hoover.org/sites/default/files/research/docs/</u>clm44ms.pdf.

9 Xi Jinping, "New Asian security concept for new progress in security cooperation."

10 Xi Jinping, "Towards a Community of Common Destiny and A New Future for Asia," (speech, Boao, China, March 28, 2015), <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/2015-03/29/c\_134106145.htm</u>; Xi Jinping, "Jointly Create a Better Future of Peace and Prosperity for Asia Through Dialogue and Consensus," (speech, Beijing, April 28, 2016), <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/zyjh\_665391/t1359296.shtml</u>; Xi Jinping, "Working Together for New Progress of Security and Development," (speech, Dushanbe, Tajikistan, June 15, 2019), <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-06/15/c\_138146356.htm</u>; Yang Jiechi, "Working for a Community with a Shared Future for Mankind by Promoting International Cooperation and Multilateralism," (speech, Munich, February 17, 2019), <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-02/17/c\_137827311.htm</u>.

11 "China's Military Strategy (full text)," State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, May 2015, <u>http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2015/05/27/content\_281475115610833.htm</u>; "China's Policies on Asia-Pacific Security Cooperation," State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China; "China's National Defense in the New Era (full text)," State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, July 2019, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-07/24/c\_138253389.htm</u>. 12 Liza Tobin, "Xi's Vision for Transforming Global Governance: a Strategic Challenge for Washington and its Allies," *Texas National Security Review* 2, no. 1 (November 2018), <u>https://repositories.lib.utexas.edu/handle/2152/73730</u>; Timothy Heath, "China and the U.S. Alliance System," *The Diplomat*, June 11, 2014, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2014/06/china-and-the-u-s-alliance-system/</u>.

13 "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2020," U.S. Department of Defense; Melanie Hart and Blaine Johnson, "Mapping China's Global Governance Ambitions," (Washington, D.C.: Center for American Progress, February 2019), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2019/02/28/466768/mapping-chinas-global-governance-ambitions/</u>.

14 Wang Yi, "China Today: A Proud Member of the Global Community," (speech, New York, September 27, 2019), <u>http://newyork.china-consulate.org/eng/xw/t1703216.htm</u>; "Xi Jinping Attends the 5th Summit of the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia (CICA) and Delivers an Important Speech," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of North Macedonia, June 15, 2019, <u>http://mk.china-embassy.org/eng/zgyw/t1673167.htm</u>.

15 Chinese Vice Foreign Minister Liu Zhenmin's 2016 speech to the Xiangshan Forum provided perhaps the most expansive outline of China's preferred security architecture. Liu Zhenmin, "Work together to improve regional security architecture and address common challenges," (speech, Xiangshan, China, October 12, 2016), <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/zyjh\_665391/t1405158.shtml;</u> Su Xiaohui, "Why does Asia need a 'new' security concept?," China Global Television Network, May 22, 2019, <u>https://news.cgtn.com/news/3d3d774e3351444f34457a6333566d54/index.html</u>.

16 Xi Jinping, "New Asian Security Concept For New Progress in Security Cooperation."

17 Zhang Yu, "Xi defines new Asian security vision at CICA," Global Times, May 22, 2014, <u>http://www.globaltimes.</u> <u>cn/content/861573.shtml</u>; Linda Jakobson, "Reflections From China on Xi Jinping's 'Asia for Asians," *Asian Politics & Policy* 8, no. 1 (January 16, 2016): 219–223, <u>http://chinamatters.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Jakobson-2016-Asian Politics</u> Policy-1.pdf.

18 Rush Doshi, *The Long Game: China's Grand Strategy to Displace American Order* (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, forthcoming in 2021).

19 For more on China's strategic ambitions in Asia, see Oriana Skylar Mastro, "The Stealth Superpower: How China Hid Its Global Ambitions," *Foreign Affairs* 98, no. 1 (January/February 2019), <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/</u> <u>articles/china/china-plan-rule-asia</u>; and Ashley J. Tellis, "Pursuing Global Reach: China's Not So Long March Toward Preeminence," in *Strategic Asia 2019: China's Expanding Strategic Ambitions*, eds. Ashley J. Tellis, Alison Szalwinski, and Michael Wills (Seattle: National Bureau of Asian Research), 3-46.

20 "China Focus: Lancang-Mekong mechanism demonstrates new pattern for sub-regional cooperation," Xinhua, January 11, 2018, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-01/11/c\_136888996.htm</u>; Abigail Grace, "The Lessons China Taught Itself: Why the Shanghai Cooperation Organization Matters," Jamestown Foundation, June 19, 2018, <u>https://jamestown.org/program/the-lessons-china-taught-itself-why-the-shanghai-cooperation-organization-matters/</u>.

21 "ASEAN-China Relations (Updated in March, 2020)," ASEAN-China Centre, March 13, 2020, <u>http://www.asean-china-center.org/english/2020-03/4613.html</u>.

22 "About the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation," Shanghai Cooperation Organisation Secretariat, <u>http://eng.</u> sectsco.org/about\_sco/.

23 Gong Jianwei, "10 Years Under the Flag of CICA," *The Astana Times*, June 17, 2016, <u>https://astanatimes.com/2016/06/10-years-under-the-flag-of-cica/</u>; Wang Shuqing, "China's Achievements as CICA Chair from 2014-2018," *China Daily*, June 15, 2019, <u>https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201906/15/WS5d04cbe5a3103dbf14328694.html</u>.

24 "China Focus: Why is the SCO Qingdao Summit attracting world attention?," Xinhua, June 5, 2018, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-06/05/c 137231725.htm</u>; "China Focus: Qingdao Summit to usher in more dynamic SCO," Xinhua, June 6, 2018, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-06/06/c 137235165.htm</u>.

25 For example, during its 2014-2018 chairmanship of the CICA, China oversaw the establishment of new ties between the CICA, SCO, and ASEAN secretariats. Similarly, during the most recent LMC Summit, China encouraged stronger linkages between the LMC and other sub-regional Asian mechanisms. "Declaration of the Fifth Meeting of the Ministers of Foreign Affairs of the Conference on Interaction and Confidence Building Measures in Asia," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/2649\_665393/</u> <u>t1359621.shtml</u>; "Chinese premier raises proposals to enhance Lancang-Mekong Cooperation," Lancang-Mekong Cooperation China Secretariat, August 25, 2020, <u>http://www.Imcchina.org/eng/zyxw\_5/t1808938.htm</u>.

26 Sutirtho Patranobis, "Be more like Pakistan, China tells Afghanistan and Nepal at four-country meet," *The Hindustan Times*, July 28, 2020, <u>https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/china-turns-to-pak-nepal-and-afghanistan-for-four-party-cooperation-in-south-asia-excludes-new-delhi/story-WC8Gc59RSXBEsblGxOrGGK.html;</u> Hamdi Alkhshali and Ben Westcott, "China, Russia and Iran hold joint naval drills in Gulf of Oman," CNN, December 27, 2019, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2019/12/27/asia/china-russia-iran-military-drills-intl-hnk/index.html</u>; Joshua Kucera, "Afghanistan, China, Pakistan, Tajikistan Deepen "Anti-Terror" Ties," Eurasianet, August 4, 2016, <u>https:// eurasianet.org/afghanistan-china-pakistan-tajikistan-deepen-anti-terror-ties</u>; Mathieu Duchâtel, "Overseas Military Operations in Belt and Road Countries: The Normative Constraints and Legal Framework," in *Securing the Belt and Road Initiative: China's Evolving Military Engagement Along the Silk Roads*, ed. Nadège Rolland (Seattle: National Bureau of Asian Research, 2019), <u>https://www.nbr.org/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/publications/sr80\_securing\_the\_ belt\_and\_road\_sep2019.pdf</u>.

27 Kyle Mizokami, "Inside the New U.S.-Japan Defense Guidelines," USNI News, April 29, 2015, <u>https://news.usni.org/2015/04/29/inside-the-new-u-s-japan-defense-guidelines;</u> Lindsey W. Ford and Ashley Townshend, "In annual meeting, a new direction for U.S.-Australia Alliance," The Brookings Institution, August 4, 2020, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/08/04/in-annual-meeting-a-new-direction-for-us-australia-alliance/;</u> Paul McLeary, "New US/Japanese Missile Readying for New Generation of Threats," Breaking Defense, August 1, 2019, <u>https://breakingdefense.com/2019/08/new-missile-interceptor-striking-as-threats-grow/</u>.

28 Jagannath Panda, "The Abe Doctrine on 'Quad Plus'," *The Japan Times*, July 17, 2020, <u>https://www.japantimes.</u> <u>co.jp/opinion/2020/07/17/commentary/japan-commentary/abe-doctrine-quad-plus/</u>; Michael R. Pompeo, "Secretary Michael R. Pompeo at a Press Availability," U.S. Department of State, April 29, 2020, <u>https://www.state.</u> <u>gov/secretary-michael-r-pompeo-at-a-press-availability-4/</u>; Stephen Biegun, "Deputy Secretary Biegun Remarks at the U.S.-India Strategic Partnership Forum," (speech, Washington, DC, August 31, 2020), <u>https://www.state.gov/deputy-</u> <u>secretary-biegun-remarks-at-the-u-s-india-strategic-partnership-forum/</u>.

29 Adam Segal, "China's Alternative Cyber Governance Regime," (testimony, U.S. China Economic and Security Review Commission, March 13, 2020), <u>https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/testimonies/March%2013%20</u> <u>Hearing Panel%203 Adam%20Segal%20CFR.pdf;</u> "Shanghai Convention on Combating Terrorism, Separatism and Extremism," RefWorld, June 15, 2001, <u>https://www.refworld.org/docid/49f5d9f92.html</u>.

30 Author interviews with Southeast Asian experts, Singapore and Washington, DC, July 2019 and June 2020.

31 "State Councilor and Foreign Minister Wang Yi Meets the Press," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Iceland, May 24 2020, <u>http://is.china-embassy.org/eng/zgwj/t1782262.htm</u>.

32 Ibid.

33 "China's virus control efforts are working, Chinese foreign minister tells ASEAN," *The Straits Times*, February 20, 2020, <u>https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/china-asean-foreign-ministers-hold-special-meeting-on-jointly-fighting-coronavirus.</u>

34 "Premier Li Keqiang Attends the Special ASEAN Plus Three Summit on COVID-19," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, April 14, 2020, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1769719.</u> <u>shtml</u>; "State Councilor and Foreign Minister Wang Yi Attends Video Conference of SCO Foreign Ministers," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Iceland, May 13, 2020, <u>http://is.china-embassy.</u> <u>org/eng/zgwj/t1779212.htm</u>; Frank Chen, "China's free vaccine offer comes with conditions," *The Asia Times*, August 27, 2020, <u>https://asiatimes.com/2020/08/chinas-free-vaccine-offer-comes-with-conditions/</u>.

35 Xi Jinping, "New Asian Security Concept for New Progress in Security Cooperation."

36 Ibid. Xi first referenced an "Asian security cooperation partnership program" in his 2014 CICA speech, but this theme was reiterated in subsequent speeches and documents, including his 2016 and 2019 CICA speeches, Liu Zhenmin's speech to the 2016 Xiangshan Forum, as well as in China's 2017 security cooperation white paper. See Xi Jinping, "Jointly Create a Better Future of Peace and Prosperity for Asia Through Dialogue and Consensus"; Xi Jinping, "Working Together for New Progress of Security and Development in Asia," (speech, Dushanbe, Tajikistan, June 15, 2019), <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/zyjh\_665391/</u>t1672539.shtml; "China's Policies on Asia-Pacific Security Cooperation," State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China; Alice Ekman, "At the 2016 Xiangshan Forum, China Outlines a Vision for Regional Security Governance," *The Diplomat*, October 15, 2016, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2016/10/at-the-2016-xiangshan-forum-china-outlines-a-vision-for-regional-security-governance/.</u>

37 Xi Jinping, "Work Together to Build a Community of Shared Future for Mankind," (speech, Geneva, January 18, 2017), <u>http://iq.chineseembassy.org/eng/zygx/t1432869.htm</u>; Xi Jinping, "New Asian Security Concept for New Progress in Security Cooperation."

38 For a more detailed discussion of China's partnership diplomacy, see Feng Zhongping and Huang Jing, "China's Strategic Partnership Diplomacy: Engaging with a Changing World," (Madrid: European Strategic Partnerships Observatory, June 2014), <u>http://www.egmontinstitute.be/content/uploads/2014/06/WP-ESPO-8-JUNE-2014.pdf?type=pdf</u>.

39 Wang Yi, "Embark on a New Journey of China's Diplomacy," (speech, December 16, 2013), <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjb\_663304/wjbz\_663308/2461\_663310/t1109943.shtml</u>.

40 Elizabeth Buchanan, "There's no (new) China-Russia alliance," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, June 26, 2020, <u>https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/theres-no-new-china-russia-alliance/</u>.

41 Andrea Kendall-Taylor, David Shullman, and Dan McCormick, "Navigating Sino-Russian Defense Cooperation," War on the Rocks, August 5, 2020, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2020/08/navigating-sino-russian-defense-cooperation/</u>.

42 Adam Segal, "Peering into the Future of Sino-Russian Cyber Security Cooperation," War on the Rocks, August 10, 2020, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2020/08/peering-into-the-future-of-sino-russian-cyber-security-cooperation/</u>.

43 "Russia and China hold the biggest military exercises for decades," *The Economist*, September 6, 2018, <u>https://www.economist.com/europe/2018/09/06/russia-and-china-hold-the-biggest-military-exercises-for-decades</u>; Franz-Stefan Gady, "China, Russia conduct first ever joint strategic bomber patrol flights in Indo-Pacific region," *The Diplomat*, July 23, 2019, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/china-russia-conduct-first-ever-joint-strategic-bomber-patrol-flights-in-indo-pacific-region</u>; Andrea Kendall-Taylor, David Shullman, and Dan McCormick, "Navigating Sino-Russian Defense Cooperation."

44 Samuel Bendett and Elsa Kania, "The Resilience of Sino-Russian High-Tech Cooperation," War on the Rocks, August 12, 2020, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2020/08/the-resilience-of-sino-russian-high-tech-cooperation/</u>.

45 Xi embarked on a flurry of summit-level visits with neighboring countries over the course of 2013, outlining the need for a new emphasis on peripheral diplomacy during an October 2013 work conference. For more on China's new periphery diplomacy, see Jacob Stokes, "China's Periphery Diplomacy: Implications for Peace and Security in Asia," (Washington, DC: U.S. Institute of Peace, May 2020), <u>https://www.usip.org/publications/2020/05/chinas-periphery-diplomacy-implications-peace-and-security-asia</u>.

46 A few of China's close partnerships (those with Cambodia, Laos, Pakistan, and Thailand) were upgraded prior to Xi's term. While most of China's partnerships in Central and Southeast Asia use the same terminology (Strategic, Comprehensive, Cooperative), there are two notable exceptions. China's relationship with Pakistan is described as an "All-Weather Strategic Cooperative Partnership," a moniker that is unique to Pakistan and denotes a particularly close relationship. China's relationship with Singapore was also given a unique label when it was upgraded in 2015. Singapore has not yet been denoted as a "comprehensive" or "strategic" partner, likely due to the depth of its ties to the United States and its ongoing military ties with Taiwan, but the relationship is now described as an "All Round Cooperative Partnership Progressing with the Times."

47 This analysis is based on a review of open source documents, including online press statements and communiques from China and other partner governments.

49 "How Dominant is China in the Global Arms Trade?," ChinaPower, Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 26, 2018 (updated August 25, 2020), <u>https://chinapower.csis.org/china-global-arms-trade/</u>.

50 "Mapping China's Tech Giants," Australia Strategic Policy Institute, November 2019, <u>https://chinatechmap.aspi.org.au/#/splash/</u>.

51 "Singapore and China Sign Agreement to Boost Defence Cooperation," South China Morning Post, October 20, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/diplomacy/article/3033756/singapore-and-china-sign-agreement-boost-defence-cooperation</u>; Dewey Sim, "Singapore renews military bases pact with US amid deepening defence ties with China," South China Morning Post, September 24, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3030111/china-will-be-wary-us-singapore-deal-military-bases</u>.

52 "China, Thailand Agree to Enhance Cooperation," Xinhua, November 17, 2019, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-11/17/c 138562358 2.htm</u>; "Joint Vision Statement for the U.S.-Thai Defense Alliance," U.S. Embassy and Consulate in Thailand, November 17, 2019, <u>https://th.usembassy.gov/joint-vision-statement-2020-for-the-thai-u-s-defense-alliance/.</u>

53 Sanjeev Miglani and Colin Packham, "India and Australia sign military base and cyber accords," Reuters, June 4, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-australia/india-and-australia-sign-military-base-and-cyber-accords-idUSKBN23B0LC</u>; Renato Cruz de Castro, "The Philippines and Japan Sign New Defense Agreement," Asia Maritime Security Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies, <u>March 15, 2016, https://amti.csis.org/the-philippines-and-japan-sign-new-defense-agreement/</u>.

54 Lindsey W. Ford and Julian Gewirtz, "China's Post-Coronavirus Aggression is Reshaping Asia," *Foreign Policy*, June 18, 2020, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/06/18/china-india-aggression-asia-alliances/.</u>

55 Raissa Robles, "Rodrigo Duterte's U-turn on VFA was motivated by South China Sea tensions, says Philippines Foreign Secretary," *South China Morning Post*, June 22, 2020, <u>https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3090150/philippines-foreign-secretary-says-dutertes-u-turn-vfa-was.</u>

56 Ian Storey, "Chinese arms: cheaper than US, no strings attached. Thailand is sold.," South China Morning Post, June 1, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/geopolitics/article/3012673/chinese-arms-cheaper-us-no-strings-attached-thailand-sold</u>; "Thailand delays US\$724m China submarine deal after public anger," Channel News Asia, August 31, 2020, <u>https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/asia/thailand-delays-us-724m-china-submarine-deal-after-public-anger-13068216</u>.

57 Zachary Abuza, "America Should Be Realistic About its Alliance with Thailand," War on the Rocks, January 2, 2020, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2020/01/america-should-be-realistic-about-its-alliance-with-thailand/</u>.

58 Michael Kofman, "The Emperor's League: Understanding Sino-Russian Defense Cooperation," War on the Rocks, August 6, 2020, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2020/08/the-emperors-league-understanding-sino-russian-defense-cooperation/</u>; H.I. Sutton, "China and Russia in Mysterious New Submarine Project," *Forbes*, August 24, 2020, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/hisutton/2020/08/27/china-and-russia-in-mysterious-new-submarine-project/#5027f19e1629</u>.

59 Charles Edel, "Hiding in Plain Sight: China's Expansion in Southeast Asia," War on the Rocks, May 9, 2019, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2019/05/hiding-in-plain-sight-chinese-expansion-in-southeast-asia/</u>.

60 "Pakistan military to use Chinese homegrown navigation system Beidou," South Asia Monitor, August 21, 2020, <u>https://southasiamonitor.org/china-watch/pakistan-military-use-chinese-homegrown-navigation-system-beidou</u>.

61 "China's Policies on Asia-Pacific Security Cooperation," State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China.

62 Xi Jinping, "Work Together to Build the Silk Road Economic Belt and The 21st Century Maritime Silk Road," (speech, Beijing, May 14, 2017), <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-05/14/c\_136282982.htm</u>. China's 2015 Military Strategy reflects a growing concern with stability along China's periphery, describing an "arduous task to safeguard... national unification" and detailing a variety of threats on the periphery, including the U.S. rebalance strategy and a more difficult situation in the South China Sea. "China's Military Strategy (full text)," State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China.

63 Associated Press, "Belt and Road's real aims? Expanding China's global influence and military presence, U.S. study says," *South China Morning Post*, April 18, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2142266/belt-and-roads-aim-promote-chinese-interests-and</u>.

64 "Vision and Actions on Jointly Building Silk Road Economic Belt and 21st Century Maritime Silk Road," National Development and Reform Commission, Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China, March 28, 2015, <u>https://reconasia-production.s3.amazonaws.com/media/filer\_public/e0/22/e0228017-7463-46fc-9094-0465a6f1ca23/vision\_and\_actions\_on\_jointly\_building\_silk\_road\_economic\_belt\_and\_21st-century\_maritime\_silk\_road.pdf</u>; Abigail Grace, "The Lessons China Taught Itself: Why the Shanghai Cooperation Organization Matters."

65 Rajeev Ranjan Chaturvedy, "Beijing Xiangshan Forum and the new global security landscape," East Asia Forum, December 1, 2018, <u>https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/12/01/beijing-xiangshan-forum-and-the-new-global-security-landscape/</u>; Pravin Sawhney, "Assertive China: At the Beijing Xiangshan Forum, PLA reaches out in strength," FORCE, November 2018, <u>http://forceindia.net/cover-story/assertive-china/.</u>

66 Abhishek G. Bhaya, "SCO taps into Alibaba for a Digital Future amid COVID-19 pandemic," CGTN, May 29, 2020, <u>https://news.cgtn.com/news/2020-05-29/SCO-taps-into-Alibaba-for-a-digital-future-amid-COVID-19-pandemic-QSS6yPChTG/index.html.</u>

67 Danielle Cave, Fergus Ryan, and Vicky Xiuzhong Xu, "Mapping more of China's tech giants: Al and surveillance," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, November 28, 2019, <u>https://www.aspi.org.au/report/mapping-more-chinas-tech-giants</u>.

68 Sarah McKune and Shazeda Ahmed, "The Contestation and Shaping of Cyber Norms Through China's Internet Sovereignty Agenda," *International Journal of Communication* 12 (2018): 3842, <u>https://ijoc.org/index.php/ijoc/article/download/8540/2461</u>.

69 Wade Shephard, "Is China's Belt and Road Already in Retreat," *Forbes*, January 30, 2020, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/wadeshepard/2020/01/30/is-chinas-belt-and-road-already-in-retreat/#1ab54f425ebe</u>.

70 Matthew P. Goodman and Jonathan E. Hillman, "China's Second Belt and Road Forum," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 24, 2019, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/chinas-second-belt-and-road-forum</u>.

71 Securing the Belt and Road Initiative: China's Evolving Military Engagement Along the Silk Roads, ed. Nadège Rolland.

12 Li Xiaohua, "Lianyungang Forum promotes international law enforcement cooperation," China.org.cn, September 13, 2018, <u>http://www.china.org.cn/world/2018-09/13/content\_63405502.htm</u>.

73 Quoted in Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Views and Commentary on Periphery Diplomacy."

74 For further discussion of China's early suspicions regarding Asian multilateralism, see David Shambaugh, "China Engages Asia: Reshaping the Regional Order," *International Security* 29 no. 3 (Winter 2004/2005): 64-99, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/4137556</u>; Kuik Cheng–Chwee, "Multilateralism in China's ASEAN Policy: Its Evolution, Characteristics, and Aspiration," *Contemporary Southeast Asia: A Journal of International and Strategic Affairs* 27, no. 1 (2005): 102–122, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/25798722</u>.

75 Nadège Rolland, "Examining China's Community of Common Destiny." Chinese officials frequently tout China's role as a regional security provider. See, for example, General Wei Fenghe's 2019 speech to the Shangri-La Dialogue, which stresses the Chinese military's "commitments to safeguarding regional and world security and stability." Wei Fenghe, "Speech at the 18th Shangri-Ia Dialogue" (speech, Singapore, June 2, 2019), <u>http://eng.mod.gov.cn/leadership/2019-06/02/content\_4842884.htm</u>.

76 Steven F. Jackson and Andrea M. Lopez, "RATS Play Whack–A–Mole: The Shanghai Cooperation Organization and the Problem of Radical Islamic Terrorism," International Studies Association, June 17, 2017, <a href="http://web.isanet.org/Web/Conferences/HKU2017-s/Archive/c3062a77-fb37-4069-921a-969f8cfed4b6.pdf">http://web.isanet.org/Web/Conferences/HKU2017-s/Archive/c3062a77-fb37-4069-921a-969f8cfed4b6.pdf</a>.

77 "Beijing wants South China Sea drills with ASEAN, excluding US," *The Philippine Star*, August 3, 2018, <u>https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2018/08/03/1839290/beijing-wants-south-china-sea-drills-asean-excluding-us</u>.

78 Xi Jinping, "New Asian Security Concept For New Progress in Security Cooperation."

79 Deng Xiaoci and Zhang Dan, "Beijing police working with foreign counterparts and Interpol to hunt down fugitives," *Global Times*, April 28, 2019, <u>http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1147860.shtml</u>; Kenneth Allen, Phillip C. Saunders, and John Chen, "Chinese Military Diplomacy, 2003-2016: Trends and Implications;" "China, ASEAN push pragmatic law enforcement cooperation," Xinhua, April 1, 2016, <u>http://www.asean-china-center.org/english/2016-04/01/c 135243458.htm</u>.

80 Joshua Kucera, "Afghanistan, China, Pakistan, Tajikistan Deepen "Anti-Terror" Ties."

81 Peter Wood, "China Conducts Anti-Terror Cyber Operations with SCO Partners," Jamestown Foundation, October 19, 2015, <u>https://jamestown.org/program/china-conducts-anti-terror-cyber-operations-with-sco-partners/</u>.

82 "Lancang-Mekong Integrated Law Enforcement and Security Cooperation Center," <u>http://www.lm-lesc-center.org/pages 59 275.aspx;</u> "China Focus: China, ASEAN push pragmatic law enforcement cooperation," ASEAN-China Centre, April 1, 2016, <u>http://www.asean-china-center.org/english/2016-04/01/c 135243458.</u> <u>htm</u>.

83 "Declaration on the Establishment of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization," Shanghai Cooperation Organisation Secretariat, June 15, 2001, <u>http://www.gsdrc.org/docs/open/regional-organisations/sco,%20</u> <u>2001,%20establishing%20declaration.pdf;</u> "SCO Secretary General: the Convention on countering extremism is the SCO's Common Response to this growing threat," Shanghai Cooperation Organisation Secretariat, June 13, 2017, <u>http://eng.sectsco.org/news/20170613/295928.html</u>.

84 Dirk Van Der Kley, "China's Security Activities in Tajikistan and Afghanistan's Wakhan Corridor," in Securing the Belt and Road Initiative; China Daily, "Making the Mekong safer for shipping," SINA, December 11, 2011, <a href="http://english.sina.com/china/p/2011/1211/422073.html">http://english.sina.com/china/p/2011/1211/422073.html</a>.

85 Seth Mydans, "After Expelling Uighurs, Cambodia Approves Chinese Investments," *The New York Times*, December 21, 2009, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2009/12/22/world/asia/22cambodia.html</u>; Matthew Schiavenza, "Why Thailand Forces Uighurs to Return to China," *The Atlantic*, July 12, 2015, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2015/07/thailand-china-uighur-refugees/398318/.</u>

86 Le Yucheng, "China: a Source of Certainty and Stability in a Changing World," (speech, Beijing, October 22, 2019), <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/zyjh\_665391/t1709807.shtml</u>.

87 Elsa Kania, "The Right to Speak: Discourse and Chinese Power," CCP Watch, November 27, 2018, <u>https://www.ccpwatch.org/single-post/2018/11/27/The-Right-to-Speak-Discourse-and-Chinese-Power</u>.

88 "China's Policies on Asia–Pacific Security Cooperation," January 2017; Xinhua, "China to promote cultural soft power," *China Daily*, January 1, 2014, <u>https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2014-01/01/</u> <u>content 17208354.htm</u>; "China's Xi urges state media to boost global influence," Reuters, February 19, 2016, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-media/chinas-xi-urges-state-media-to-boost-global-influence-idUSKCNOVS1IF.</u>

89 Chinese Vice Foreign Minister Liu Zhenmin's speech to the 7th Xiangshan Forum in Beijing in 2016 lists these dialogue forums as an element of China's regional security architecture, and Foreign Minister Wang Yi has argued that strengthening and improving China's public diplomacy should be a foreign policy priority. Wang Yi, "Strengthening the Public Diplomacy Is an Inevitable Requirement for Advancing Major-country Diplomacy with Chinese Characteristics," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, January 15, 2020, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1733283.shtml.

90 Ma Jiantang, "Advance the Building of National High-end Think-tanks in the New Era," Development Research Center of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, November 13, 2018, <u>http://en.drc.gov.</u> cn/2019-02/22/content 37440109.htm.

91 Wang Yi, "Video Conference of SCO Foreign Ministers," (speech, Beijing, May 13, 2020), <u>http://is.china-embassy.org/eng/zgwj/t1779212.htm</u>.

92 Tang Siew Mun, Hoang Thi Ha, Anuthida Saelaow Qian, Glenn Ong, and Pham Thi Phuong Thao, "The State of Southeast Asia: 2020 Survey Report," (Singapore: ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, January 2020), <u>https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/TheStateofSEASurveyReport\_2020.pdf</u>.

93 Author interview with Southeast Asian policy expert, Washington, DC, July 2019.

94 Neil Thomas, "Proselytizing Power: The Party Wants the World to Learn from Its Experience," Macro Polo, January 22, 2020, <u>https://macropolo.org/international-liaison-department-ccp/</u>.

95 Ties between China and the Philippines have improved dramatically under the Duterte administration, including on the security front. Deteriorating ties between Washington and Manila, and growing ties with Beijing, prompted Duterte to announce his intent to withdraw from the Philippine-U.S. Visiting Forces Agreement (VFA) in early 2020. Less than six months later, China's renewed aggression in the South China Sea led him to reverse this plan. For additional details, see Renato Cruz de Castro, "Duterte's Decision to Scrap the VFA: Whimsical or Insidious," Asia Maritime Security Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies, February 11, 2020, https://amti.csis.org/dutertes-decision-to-scrap-the-vfa-whimsical-or-insidious/.

96 For further discussion of the security implications of the BRI, see Securing the Belt and Road Initiative.

97 Alice Ekman, "China's Post-Alliance Architecture in Asia," in *Ironclad: Forging a New Future for America's Alliances*, ed. Michael J. Green (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, October 18, 2019), <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/ironclad-forging-new-future-americas-alliances</u>. Victor D. Cha has argued that the "complex patchwork" of Asian multilateral networks has been an asset in muting Asian security dilemmas. Victor D. Cha, *Powerplay*. Growing competition between the United States and China could shift this dynamic in the future. If both countries continue their efforts to solidify smaller, more exclusive coordination mechanisms, it could amplify the sense of "polarization" Ekman references.

98 Mireya Solís, "China, Japan, and the art of economic statecraft," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, February 2020), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/china-japan-and-the-art-of-economic-statecraft/</u>.

## **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

**Lindsey W. Ford** is a David M. Rubenstein Fellow at the Brookings Institution. Her research addresses U.S. security strategy in the Asia-Pacific region, including alliance management, military posture, and regional security architecture. Most recently, Ford was the Richard Holbrooke Fellow and director for political-security affairs at the Asia Society Policy Institute. From 2009-2015, she served in the U.S. Department of Defense as a senior adviser for Asia-Pacific security affairs. During this time, she was a leading architect of the Asia strategy work for the 2012 "Defense Strategic Guidance Review" and oversaw the department's first "Asia-Pacific Maritime Security Strategy" in 2015.

## **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

I would like to thank Rush Doshi, Joshua White, Jacob Stokes, Jonathan Stromseth, Elina Noor, and anonymous reviewers for their generosity in reviewing earlier drafts of this paper. Special thanks go to Scarlett Ho, Philip DeTurck, and Laura McGhee for their assistance in providing research support, to Emilie Kimball and Ted Reinert for their invaluable editing work, and Rachel Slattery for doing the layout and design.

Lindsey W. Ford is currently exclusively advising the Biden campaign for President. The views in this article are the personal views of the scholar and do not represent the views of Brookings or the campaign. Please see Brookings's Nonpartisanship policy for further information on our rules for scholars advising political campaigns.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.